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CITY ADMINISTRATION – Jim Snider 

• Council Work Session Meeting – Monday, August 14 at 6 pm 
 
We have scheduled a Council Work Session for Monday, August 14 at 6 pm (agenda attached) prior to the Council 
Meeting to discuss possible long-term solutions as it relates to the proposed Strand B wastewater transmission line.  
The meeting is structured to allow public engagement with council members on the matter. 
 

• Fulton County Democrat Newspaper Ar�cles 
 

Attached for your information are two articles in the July 26, 2023 Fulton County Democrat Newspaper. The 
first item is a story on the City of Canton’s plan to upgrade their wastewater treatment plant at a cost of $35 
million dollars.  They have applied for an IEPA loan for the project at 1% interest rate with 30% of the loan to be 
forgivable. 
 
This is the best practice approach in Illinois for municipal utilities to pay for major water and wastewater 
projects which in turn lessens the financial impact on rate payers. 
 
The second article is a report from the City of Canton on a 20% water loss in their water lines.  This of course is 
similar to our water loss reported to council last month.  As I mentioned at that time, this is an unfortunate 
reality of having aged water lines in 200-year-old cities. We have an ongoing contract with TWM to provide 
assistant leak detection. 

 
BUILDING & ZONING –  
 Out of Office 
 
ENGINEERING – Dennis Carr/Ross Fuller 

• The Nofsinger Bid opening was on 8/4/23. There were 4 bids opened with the low bidder being Gensini at a contract 
price of $6,846,973.67.  This was under the engineer’s estimate of $7,735,011.95 and is well within IDOT’s tolerances for 
awarding. The Joint Funding Agreement approved by council at the July 17th, 2023 approved of the fund allocation for 
this project and the bid will be awarded to Gensini. 

• Stark has continued to run with two crews for the Hilldale reconstruction. Storm sewer installation is moving right along. 
We anticipate that most of the new storm sewer will be installed by the end of next week. There is a section of storm 
that cannot be installed until the culvert installation is complete. The walls of the new culvert were poured this week. 
The culvert should be completed within the next couple of weeks. 

• Work on the Freedom Pkwy extension is in full gear. Both UCM and Stark have been on site. UCM is currently working 
on pavement removals that are necessary for the new turn lane. Stark is working to install the 36” storm sewer that will 
run along Cummings. As with any major job, there have been underground conflicts to overcome. All parties involved 
have been working together to come up with solutions to these problems and work is progressing well.  

• UCM was in town this week to complete the mill and overlay on Wilmor, Wilshire, and Wilshire Ct. There were a few 
obstacles to overcome but no major delays. Wilmor was paved on Wednesday and turned out very good. Crews agreed 
that battling the high volume of traffic on this road was one of the hardest parts of the job. They did an excellent job of 
getting people in and out of Five Points in a timely manner as there were a number of events going on there this week. 
The first lift of new asphalt was placed on Wilshire on Thursday. The final lift is being done Friday.  
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• Lonewolf has started on the second round of residential sidewalk and curb replacement requests for the 70/30 program. 
They did not complete all seven of the current requests this week because they only had one crew. They plan to be back 
next week to finish out the remaining requests. 

• We have been in contact with American Asphalt. They plan to begin hot-in-place recycling on Patricia next week. They 
will be delivering flyers to all of the residents that explains the process in detail. This will be our first time using this 
newer pavement technology. We are excited and optimistic to see how the final product turns out. Hot-in-place 
recycling is just the first step, the roads will be chip sealed as well to protect the surface. 

• Pressure Paving is scheduled for the second or third week of August. We are still waiting for a firm date on when 
Donelson will be in town. 

• IDOT has performed the bridge inspection for the Candlewood bridge and confirm the permanent closure status. We 
have requested structural engineer resumes from local engineering firms that have experience in either arch bridges or 
masonry bridges. Once staff receives resumes, we will look to get a contract negotiated with the most qualified and 
available, so that we can get it on the next council meeting for approval.  

 
FINANCE – Joanie Baxter 

• Jeanette and I continued preparation for the audit, including Accrued Liabilities, Accounts Payable, Insurance, Inventory, 
Revenue, Interfunds, Cash, Grants, and Fixed Assets. The audit begins on August 7. 

• Prepared the quarterly GATA report for the DCEO Public Safety grant. 
• Prepared the mid-year 2023 report for the Recycling Grant. 
• Participated in several DebtBook implementation meetings to learn about the new software in place to track leases, 

debt and subscriptions. The City must implement GASB 87 for the FYE 4/30/2023 which is currently under audit and is in 
respect to the reporting of leases. 

• Provided information related to a FOIA response. 
• Jill processed and I reviewed payroll for July 21 and August 4 
• Utility Billing (July 15 – August 4, 2023) 

o A total of 5,492 bills were processed for August billing, with 486 bills being emailed 
o A total of 525 penalties were assessed for July bills that had an outstanding balance 
o A total of 42 disconnects were processed for August with 13 having a credit balance, 22 owing a balance and 

seven with a zero balance 
o A total of 229 cutoffs were processed for June billing, with 21 services terminated, 17 payment arrangements 

made, and 21 door knockers distributed 
o A total of 4 final bills for June disconnects were sent to Collections 
o A total of 8 delinquent notices were sent for July disconnects  
o New accounts and account closings processed: 

• 38 ins 
• 42 outs 

o Leak detection through RNI and Sensus Analytics software – 46 leaks were caught and residents/businesses 
notified  

o There were 20 new residents in July 
 

HUMAN RESOURCES – Maureen Chambers 
• Hosted Wellness Group event.  Reviewed upcoming Lunch and Learn and brainstormed vendor ideas for Health and 

Wellness Fair in October.  Already have a handful of vendors willing to participate.  I am waiting to hear back from 6 more 
and have about 6-8 more to reach out to.   

• Recruiting for Building and Zoning Coordinator and setting up interviews for week of August 14 and August 21.  Job is 
posted on our website, through Indeed and various sources from our applicant tracking system, we have a posting in 
LinkedIn, and I reached out to Geography departments at local colleges and universities.   

• IPBC is switching enrollment platforms to PlanSource.  PlanSource is the software company that manages our health 
insurance, basic life and ad&d and our EAP program enrollment.  This implementation process has required a great deal 
of testing to be done on the City’s end, which I completed this week.   

• Meeting with Core (eGov) to slightly modify our homepage so that a “FORMS” quick link and a “MAPS” quick link can be 
added. 

• Created onboarding booklets in preparation for two new police hires being sworn in on August 16.  Will be meeting with 
both on August 21.    
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• “Building Impact” training for Supervisors has gotten off to a great start.  Two sessions have been completed with two 
more on August 9 and August 16.   

• Looking at various anti-harassment videos to place on our learning management system for staff to complete in 
November.   

• Making modifications on back end of Mission Square.   
• Had a Tyler Demo meeting and learned about fantastic things regarding our Tyler ERP Pro system.  There are a lot of things 

I’d like to implement but am having difficulty connecting to our representative again.   
• Processed handful of retirement/personnel/benefit items/website updates.   
• Out of the office Thursday, August 10 and Monday, August 14.  The week of August 7, I will be in and out of the office, but 

will be available and working remotely.  
 
PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT – Jon Oliphant 

• The August 2 PZC meeting had two cases: 1) A request from St. Mark’s Lutheran Church to allow for an electronic 
message board.  Such signs are not typically allowed in residential zoning districts and the church property is zoned R-2 
(Multi-Family Residential).  The proposed sign would be added to the existing sign adjacent to S. Main.  It would allow 
for the conveyance of church- and community-related events.  The PZC unanimously recommended approval after 
hearing feedback from three residents; and 2) A zoning code text amendment to provide the acceptable framework for 
ground-mount solar arrays for non-residential uses, as was previously discussed at the April and May Committee of the 
Whole meetings.  The PZC unanimously recommended approval after some solid discussion.  A first reading ordinance 
will be scheduled for Monday’s Council meeting. 

• This month’s Technical Working Group meeting featured DCEO’s Angel Investment Tax Credit Program Manager offering 
an overview of its program.  It is intended to provide a 25% tax credit for Illinois manufacturing, agricultural, clean 
energy, and biotechnology companies that are looking to expand within the state and are currently classified as smaller 
(less than 100 employees) and emerging (cannot have been in operation for more than 10 consecutive years). 

• The quarterly Natural Hazards Mitigation Plan meeting that Dennis and I attended provided a summary of the region’s 
tornado vulnerability analyses, the individual jurisdiction’s risk priority index, and a review of the draft mitigation action 
tables.  We are looking to include many possible future projects in the plan, as the inclusion allows for possible future 
funding assistance.  The consultant and TCRPC are looking to complete the draft plan around the end of October and 
have it submitted to IEMA and FEMA.  It is anticipated that those agencies would approve the plan by early 2024. 

• Dennis and I met with the property owner across from Washington Greenhouse about how to move accumulated dirt to 
best accommodate planning for future development. 

• I met with the project engineer to go over initial plans for a commercial project on an undeveloped lot in Heilman 
Commercial Park. 

• Dennis, Mike, and I have been periodically meeting to go over progress made on creating a GIS Hub Site that will allow 
for text and visual notifications of various public and private projects around the city.  We anticipate the rollout of it 
soon and we are very excited about it. 

• A special PZC meeting is scheduled for August 16 with two cases: 1) A request for an 8’ side yard and a 1’ distance-
between-structure variance at 305 Lynnhaven.  This would allow for the replacement of an existing shed with a slightly 
larger shed; and 2) A request to allow a ground-mount solar array at 1505 Pine Tree Drive.  Ground-mounts are not 
currently allowed anywhere in the city (the pending text amendment would only allow them on certain non-residential 
properties).  The PZC is an advisory body on this application and will make a recommendation to the Council prior to a 
first reading ordinance on August 21. 
 

PUBLIC SAFETY – Chief McCoy/Deputy Chief Stevens 
• Our newer* speed trailer is down for (possible) repairs.  The main module is no longer manufactured, so the vendor is 

checking on retrofits.  [*The newer speed trailer is by no means new.] 
• This period’s speeding contest winner: 65 MPH on Washington at Vohland (40 MPH zone).  The same driver was 

unlicensed and uninsured. 
• Bodycams are in use. 
• Two years ago, WPD tested Flock fixed-point license plate readers, but did not purchase the service.  Since that time, 

Flock has upgraded its technology and several area departments use and are happy with Flock products.  The company 
approached us to repeat our test, which we are considering.  Unrelated to fixed-point cameras, we will use mobile Axon 
ALPRs when our in-car cameras are upgraded in May.  Axon partners with Flock on ALPR technology. 

• Chief McCoy is on his 42nd St Jude Memphis to Peoria Run and WPD will help the St Jude Washington Run complete its 
travel Saturday. 
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• Officers practiced active shooter response at WCHS, a continuation of training we regularly conduct. 
• Washington’s celebration of National Night Out Against Crime was well attended August 1st.  Thanks to all of you who 

helped or attended. 
• After an additional round of contract negotiations with the PBLC, both sides agreed to seek mediation to further the 

process. 
 
PUBLIC WORKS – Brian Rittenhouse 

• The Street Department continues its annual basin inspections, maintenance and outfall repairs. 
• The Street Department continues its yearly street painting.  This includes stop bars, crosswalks, turn arrows, parking 

spot lines and skip dash lines. 
• The asphalt roller is still being worked on.  Staff was told it was fixed and went to pick it up. While in the process of 

loading, it died so Altorfer is still trying to repair it. 
• The Distribution and Collections Department is finished with main line valve turning.  Any maintenance needed will be 

performed over the next few months. 
• The Distribution and Collections Department is starting to work on televising storm on the east side of town.  Staff is 

developing a 7-year program that would require around 50,000 – 60,000 feet of storm to be televised each year.  
• Public Works had safety training on lock out tag out and excavation and shoring safety. 
• Staff had bid openings for the looped water main at Water Plant #2 and for the generator installation at the Wastewater 

Treatment Plant.  Staff will be bringing recommendations forward at Council. 
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